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Present: A Lloyd (Chairman and Treasurer, AL), J Burrell (Secretary, JB), J McMillan (JM), B Stackhouse (BS), P Norman (PN), J Allen (JA), F McDonald (FM), C Cameron (CC), Bill Rennie (BR) and Gordon McAndie (GM); also Councillors G Yates (GY), Dave Dempsey (DD) and A McGarry (AM), 4 members of the public and 4 guests as below.

Apologies: I Fleming (IF) and Councillor Lesley Laird (LL).

Resignation The Chairman indicated that, as Angus Duncan was now living away, he had given notice that he was standing down as a member of the Council.  AL, having paid tribute to Angus as the youngest ever full member of ACC, wished him all the best at university and in his chosen career.

New Members Bill Rennie and Gordon McAndie had expressed an interest in becoming Community Councillors and having been proposed and seconded the Chairman welcomed them as new Casual Members.  (Casual Members of ACC are members elected as full members after the formal elections.)
1 Minute The minute of the meeting of 28 January 2014 was approved as a correct record.

Matters Arising
(a) Waiting/Loading Signs Councillor Dempsey clarified that “No loading” signs were to be erected in the area in front of the Clock and on the RHS entrance to the station car park rather than “No waiting” signs.

(b) Shell Exxon It was agreed that consideration of flaring from the Shell Exxon plant at Mossmorran be continued to the April meeting to allow WD to be heard on Shell Exxon’s briefing on current plans.

(c) Harbour Toilets Councillor Yates confirmed that he had news from Morton Estates that they did not object to FC’s plans to demolish the redundant and unsightly toilet block at the Harbour.  It was agreed to note the position and to advise ARA accordingly.
2 Scottish Hydro/Energy Efficiency Reviews Alex Tarvit and Harry Field, Scottish Hydro Smart Services Advisors, were introduced to the meeting and explained their role in promoting energy conservation and fuel efficiency.  Specifically they offered free simple, personalised advice to homeowners on energy conservation in the home and saving money whether or not the individual was a Scottish Hydro customer or not. (The company had been heavily criticised and fined at one stage for unfair business practice in selling energy schemes and had radically reviewed that process with emphasis on fairness and impartiality.)  Particular attention was drawn to their work on personalised energy efficiency review, promoting practical means of saving energy in the home, a better understanding of energy bills and a personalised Smart Plan, with recommendations for savings. They also drew attention to the company’s work in assessing vulnerability and promoting safety in the home in association with Local Council and Fire Brigade staff.  They also informed the meeting that they could be asked to install new gas or electric heating systems, free of charge, in properties that qualified under a  low income status.  Further information at www.hydro.co.uk/smartservices or by calling 0800 975 2440.  All requests for this option had to be received by 31st March although the work could be carried out after that date.  They also stressed the need for Carbon Monoxide alarms to be fitted at the correct location in every property that had gas appliances and in particular gas boilers.  These could be obtained from any DIY store.
The Chairman thanked them for their presentation and asked that every effort be made to promote news of the availability of financial assistance for personalised energy efficiency schemes within the Aberdour Community.

3 Kinghorn Ecology Centre Julia Samuel and Alison Crook of the Kinghorn Ecology Centre were introduced and outlined the work of the Centre as a community based charity and non-profit making organisation.  The group had come together initially to develop and manage the Kinghorn Loch site for community use based around a small area of Community Woodland and an Organic Garden. With the help of a group of volunteers and over a period of years the site had been developed, with pathways being established, the pond and marshes recovered and the community woodland expanded to a point where The Ecology Centre was now a well-managed area of biodiversity and a haven for natural wildlife.  Currently 11 members of staff are assisted in running the facility by a large and expanding group of volunteers.  As well as providing employment training opportunities through Project Scotland and Community Jobs Scotland, the Centre also accommodates school and college placements. As the current lease on the grounds and buildings that house the Centre are due to expire in 2014, management have been working on developing a new purpose built centre on the east side of Kinghorn Loch.  This will allow the organisation to continue to grow and to develop its educational and volunteer programmes.

The Chairman having thanked Julia and Alison for their presentation, it was agreed that ACC record their support for the Centre and to encourage members to complete and return the online survey on the Centre’s current development proposals.  PN having also drawn attention to Aberdour’s recent inclusion within the area of Kirkcaldy and East Fife Tourist Authority, the significance of that organisation to promotion of the Centre was noted.

4 Silver Sands and Hawkcraig Point AL drew attention to the works ongoing at Silver Sands and Hawkcraig Point and the unique position of the site as the only Green Flag and Blue Flag site in Scotland. He also drew attention to the body of work ongoing to mark the use of the site by HMS Tarlair, the First World War Royal Naval research establishment, and the work undertaken in association with the Heritage Group on that body of work.  He also welcomed the appointment of Jim Stenhouse as Fife Council’s local officer and commended several recent, new initiatives by the Silver Sands and Hawkcraig Point Working Group.

5 A921

(a) Speed Limit Confirmation had been given that, despite initial forecasts on introduction of a 20mph speed limit through the village, it now seemed that that would not happen until 2015/16 at the earliest.  This was largely a result of dwindling resources and prioritisation of schemes within FC, although Councillor Yates explained that promotion of necessary Traffic Regulation Orders and the need to amend or replace a large number of signs meant that the process must, necessarily, take a measure of time.  It was agreed that a reduction in the speed of traffic through the village was necessary in the interests of public safety and that ACC must continue to press for that and to support action by FC for that to happen at the earliest practical moment in time.
(b) Road Repairs Discussion turned to the progress of works on behalf of Fife Council and Scottish Water to replace and upgrade sections of drains and sewers, this to be followed by resurfacing of the High Street.  It was remarked that, although the diggings had involved turmoil and disturbance and traffic light control throughout a very busy section of road, generally the contractors had been considerate and responsive to the requests made by local residents.  It was however clear that the next phase of works could well necessitate complete road closure and the redirection of traffic.  This was seen as being substantially more disruptive than had been experienced as yet.  If it proved necessary, traffic might need to be routed around Park Lane; how this might be achieved had not yet been made clear but was viewed with some healthy scepticism given the narrowness of the road and the impossibility of separating pedestrian and vehicular traffic along the whole length of the route.

Councillor Yates confirmed that notification had now been given to the School of the programme for the works and proposed closures.  PN and JA having remarked that local businesses would welcome the provision of “Business as Usual” signs at either end of the village in an effort to minimise the disruption to trade, this was discussed.  (Now in place.)
6 Livingston Lane and Park Lane/Scottish Power Cabling works Scottish Power had now confirmed their intention to undertake a major cable laying programme from Livingston Lane along Park Lane before turning South past the Tennis Courts and Tennis Centre onto Golf Course land.  This would enable them to link the electricity substations at Livingston Lane and at the Golf Course end of Seaside Place.  Although it had been made clear that the linkage would allow much greater flexibility in electricity supply and was welcomed for this, the programme of works involved closure of Park Lane and further disruptions in Livingston Lane.  Following the Fife Council/Scottish Water activity in High Street and Shore Road, this would mean further noise, closures, disturbance and disruption which would most certainly not be welcome.  Nevertheless this routing had very significant benefits in comparison to the alternative routing on Shore Road and Seaside Place, commending itself as the “least worst” option. JA expressed her concern that, given that the High Street works had severely disrupted trade for all those on Shore Road, a further period of disruption on Livingston Lane would again lead to loss of trade to all the businesses in that area.
7 Aberdour Heritage Centre and Gardens ACC had expressed their support for establishment of the Friends of Aberdour Station relative to the need to find a way to manage the Gardens after Trevor retired.  They had then welcomed an approach by ScotRail on the potential for developing a new community resource at the Station to create and manage a new facility based at the Station.  This was now being talked about as the base for a Heritage Centre. Initially the community had been invited by Scotrail to adopt the station and to share use of the station building if ScotRail funded maintenance of the garden and contributed to the setting up and conversion costs for the Heritage Centre.
AL outlined progress on the twin elements of the project, the Heritage Centre and the Garden, including his efforts with Trevor Francis to clear the room at the Station in preparation for its adoption and conversion as the base for the Heritage Centre.  He also introduced Bill Rennie and Gordon McAndie, explaining that the new ACC members had expressed interest in taking forward the Heritage Centre and Garden proposals if sufficient local volunteers came forward to make that a practical proposition and provided funding could be found to meet the initial costs of setting up the Heritage Centre.   AL further explained that he had approached the Chairman of ARA in the hope that matching funding might be available from their funds on setting up costs.  Although only a tentative attempt at identifying an order of costs, a figure of £750 from each body had been discussed.  ACC agreed to offer a sum of £750 as their contribution to setting up costs if indeed that proved to be a reasonable estimate of the setting up costs.

Bill Rennie thanked AL for his introduction and expressed support for the action to date.  He also invited discussion within ACC on the target audience for the Centre and confirmed that it was his intention to explore a range of sources of potential funding over the coming weeks.  He also indicated that he would welcome expressions of interest from other ACC members in taking the proposals forward.
8 FIFEplan/SESplan (South East Scotland Development Plan) ACC had been advised at their November meeting of publication in terms of SESplan of the Draft Housing Land Supplementary Guidance, available for public consultation for six weeks to Monday 23rd December. The Supplementary Guidance set out how the overall housing land requirement from 2009 to 2024 should be met in each of the six SESplan member authority areas (City of Edinburgh, East Lothian, Fife, Midlothian, Scottish Borders and West Lothian).  
The period of consultation on FIFEplan had ended on 5 February 2014. Although Fife Council had still to consider the recommendations from officers on the result of the consultation process, it was clear that the proposals for extending the Aberdour Village envelope had met with a considerable level of opposition.  It now remained for the elected members to be presented with recommendations on the matter.  Further developments on this were awaited.

9 Wind Turbine Public Information Event Fife Council’s Sustainability Manager had invited residents to a public information event about Fife Council’s investigations into possible wind turbine developments on the Council estates in the SW Fife area, including the area adjacent to Aberdour primary School. The event was to be held in Inverkeithing Civic Centre on the afternoon of 13 March (3.30 - 6.30). Community Councils were asked to advise other interested parties of the event and to promote it as widely as possible. The aim was to give local people the chance to find out why the Council was considering wind power, where the sites were that were being investigated and to provide information about wind turbines.  ACC agreed that as many members as possible should attend and to place notices locally for interested individuals.  ACC had also accepted an invitation to allow someone from FC to attend a future meeting to speak on the subject.
10 Broadband Coverage Councillor Laird had previously reported on Fife Council’s consideration of plans for a proposed roll-out of Next Generation Broadband (NGB) and had supported an expression of interest to Scottish Government. If the plan went forward on schedule, Aberdour would have an improved broadband service in 2017.  Although some disappointment had been expressed that this still involved a 3 year wait, overall ACC had welcomed the news that the village could begin to look forward to broadband improvement over time.
However, the current broadband provision frequently fell below acceptable levels. Jane Cuthill addressed the meeting, pointing out the difficulties faced by the Golf Club in maintaining an online booking service given the limitations of the current level of broadband service within the community.  There being general agreement that the broadband service locally was deteriorating rapidly as a result of more people using broadband services and greater demand for broadband width.  It was agreed to continue the matter for Councillor Laird to be heard with a view to making a case to BT on the possibility of bringing forward the anticipated service delivery date.

11 Aberdour Players AL having reported that Aberdour Players had identified a garage in Dalgety Bay to provide storage for their sets and materials, it was agreed to offer a grant of £100 to support them with the project.
It having also been reported by FM that the Players had won 7 awards in different categories over the weekend, ACC resolved to record their congratulations to the Players on their successes and their best wishes to them for the future.

12 A921/ Classification It having been suggested by a member of the public that the village could benefit from a rerouting of traffic if the coastal road between Aberdour and Kirkcaldy (currently the A921) was reclassified as a B road, it was noted that this could also mean a reduction in status of the route for winter gritting or general repairs and agreed that in all the circumstances it would be better to maintain the status quo.

13 Review of Community Councillor’s Remits It was agreed, in light of the recent changes in membership to reassess members’ areas of interest and expertise and to reallocate responsibilities and remits at the next meeting.  AL having also drawn attention to the process leading up to the reappointment of Community Council members at the elections in October, it was agreed that members should also be considering whether they intended to put their name forward for re-election and whether they knew of any other residents who might wish to become members.
14 Community Councillor Reports (a) Village in Bloom PN reported on plans by ViB for the coming season, on the pursuit of funds from a variety of sources including the Climate Change Fund, on a recent Working Party on the Sensory Garden, on thoughts of hiring a bowser to assist with watering in 2014, on discussions on the possibility of a new polytunnel at the School and on the start of planting at the polytunnel proper for the 2014 season.  A sum of £402 had been received from FC by way of the Floral Enhancement Grant.  (b) Corte Franca Twinning PN outlined plans by the Corte Franca Twinning Committee for a party of 18 to 20 to visit Corte Franca between 28th August - 3rd September to mark the 10th anniversary of that twinning link.  (c) Village Brochure It was noted that plans were still ongoing to produce the Village Brochure for the coming season and that a sum of £1450 had been raised from sponsors to cover production costs. (d) Fife Pharmaceutical Services Consultation Paper BS reported that NHS Fife had asked for comments on an annual review of Pharmaceutical Services in Fife.  Replying for ACC, BS and JM had welcomed publication of the report commenting that the report highlighted the fact that Aberdour was alone in the Dunfermline and West Fife area in having a pharmacy operating restricted opening hours and that it was hoped that that would change in time.  (e) Food Bank FM having reported on an article prepared for VN on the setting up of a Food Bank in Inverkeithing, it was suggested that Aberdour could assist by providing a collection point and that this should be the subject of report to the next ACC meeting.  (f) Drop Kerbs AL reported that he and JB had met with officers of FC in support of talks on improving access for wheelchairs and mobility scooters around the village.  (g) Inverkeithing High School Presentation Ceremony It was agreed to offer £30 to Inverkeithing HS in support of the School’s 2014 end of term presentation ceremony.
(h) Treasurer’s Report AL reported a sum of £13,603 in the ACC accounts.  This would necessarily be reduced by the sum of £1,450 being held for publication of the Village Brochure and any sums allocated during the course of the meeting.  (i) Sands Café It was noted that the Sands Café had adopted the practice of asking baby buggies to remain outside when the café was busy.  This had not been a universally popular practice, particularly with parents of young children who could not be easily managed outside a buggy or pram. AL had spoken with the proprietors who had said that this only the case during busy periods when there was no room for buggies, etc.
15 Fife Councillor Reports Councillor Dempsey indicated that he had notice of the next Community Engagement meeting planned for Aberdour Institute on the evening of Wednesday 12 March.  It was agreed to request an article from the Police for VN on the Community Engagement process.  Councillor Dempsey also reported that, despite strenuous efforts, it had not been possible to engage an extra School Crossing Attendant for the period of the current roadwork programme.
16 Next Meeting: Thursday 3 April

Thereafter:

Wednesday
  7 May (incl. AGM at 7pm)

Tuesday
10 June

Monday
14 July

Thursday
14 August

Wednesday
17 September

Tuesday
21 October

Monday
24 November

Thursday
18 December

(at 7.30pm in the Institute, Shore Road unless otherwise specified)
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